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January 14, 2014

Northwest Ohio Juvenile Detention, Training and Rehabilitation 

District Board Minutes

January 14, 2014
The Board of the Northwest Ohio Juvenile Detention, Training and Rehabilitation District met on this day at 9:00 a.m. in the multi-purpose room of the Detention Center.
Roll Call was taken.  The following members were present:
Defiance County


Fulton County


Henry County


Williams County
Diane Collins


Roy Miller


Tom Mack


Kathy Nern

Roger Gardner


Perry Rupp


Judge McColley



Tom Kime






Larry Siclair





Judge Strausbaugh






Tom VonDeylen



Others present:
Brian Patrick      April Cook     Gayle Hilkert    Megan Cordes 
April Cook introduced Megan Cordes.  Megan is the Mental Health Counselor replacing Christine McVay who has accepted another position within Four County Family Center.  Megan explained to the Board she has done home based programming with Four County Family Center prior to taking this position.  She is excited to be at NWOJDC and invited the Board to communicate with her if there is anything they need or would like from her.  

Roy Miller motioned the Board approved the November 12th Board Meeting Minutes.  Perry Rupp 2nd the motion.  Board requested full names be to be referenced in Board Minutes rather than first names only.  Motion Carried.  Unanimous Ayes.   

Superintendents Report

Population Report:


November
December 



Intakes
   
28

23
    


Releases

35

27



Recidivists
18 (64)

11 (41%)
Security Report:






November
December
Escorts to assigned cell or observation cell 


  1

  0
Removal of safety or security and/or inflicting self-harm
  
  0

  0
Use of Force Incidents result in injury


   
  1                        
  0
Medical Services Report:



               November
December

Nurse Sick Calls






29

    25
Physician Sick Calls




13

    18


Physicals






13

    10
ER Visits






  1

      2
Hospital Admits






  0

      0

Ambulance Transports




  0    

      0

Percentage of Detainees on Prescription Drugs


56%

    52%

Percentage of Detainees on Psychotropic Medications

46%
                    37%

Life without Drugs




           November and December
 Total Number of Individual Hours

     

  50.25
 Total Number of Case Management Units      

      
  30.50
 Total Number of Group Hours 

 

229.00
 Total Number of Assessment Hours 
    

      
     8.50
Mental Health Program:




November
 
 December
Mental Health Assessment Hours


                  8 (  4 Assessments)
    8 ( 4 Assessments)

Groups Hours Weekly



                  6 (49 Detainees in group)
   6 (34 Detainees in group)

Individual and Family sessions hours

                                70
                 
  70
  
There were 25 Suicide Watch Days in September (25-15 minute watch days and 0 One on One watch days) 


There were 15 Suicide Watch Days in October (15-15 minute watches and 0 One-on-One watch days)  
Education Summary: 





November Report
Classroom A: (Reading, Writing, Language

450 Detainees in attendance

359 Males            91 Females



Workforce Employability, Life Skills)


Classroom B: (Math, science and social studies)  

453 Detainees in attendance

361 Males            92 Females

December Report

Classroom A: (Reading, Writing, Language

357 Detainees in attendance 

246 Males             111 Females



Workforce Employability, Life Skills)

Classroom B: (Math, science and social studies)  

360 Detainees in attendance

248 Males             112 Females

Training Report:

Superintendent Patrick noted a total of 160.5 training hours for the reporting period: 

              110 Hours – Emergency Response: Advanced Suicide Awareness
  3.5 Hours – National Institute of Corrections

                  2 Hours – Moral Leadership and Development

    
12.0 Hours – Jail Liability and PREA Updates
                 12 Hours – Prison Rape Elimination Act (PREA)

     
  1.5 Hours – Life Skills Education from PACE Learning Systems
                12 Hours – Disability Awareness



  7.5 Hours – on-line Training – Ohio BWC

.


Personnel Report:


New Hires:        2 Intermittent Juvenile Corrections Officers

Resignations:     0 
Vacancies:
  0



Status Change:  1 Intermittent JCO to Part Time

Terminations:
  4 Intermittent Officers



Employee Grievances:  0


Board questioned Brian about changes to the GED program.  Brian explained we used to take GED candidates to Four County for the testing.  The cost for the testing was $40.   That option is no longer available.  Now we are able to administer the GED test here.  However, the cost to take the test has increased to $120.  Teachers are not permitted to administer the test.  April Cook will serve as our GED Administrator.  The former GED test was at a ninth grade level.  The current GED test is at an eleventh grade level.  We are researching an updated GED curriculum that will meet the new standards.  Board questioned if parents pay the testing fee.  Brian explained in the past, parents would submit payment to NWOJDC.  We would include their payment with the paperwork we forwarded to the state.  Now fees are entered electronically.  There is concern that parents will not pay the $120 fee.  

Fiscal Officer Report

November Billing Census

Member County Credits – There were no member county overages during the month of November.

Non-Member County Revenues – There were a total of 63 non-member beds contracted at a rate of $63/day:


Allen County – 54 Beds         Hardin County – 6 Beds         Mercer County – 3 Beds

Monthly Non-Member Revenues - $3,969

Year to Date Non-Member Rent - $89,376

November Average Daily Population – 27.4    November Average Female Population – 5.5    November Average Non-Member Population – 2.1
December Billing Census – There were no member county overages during the month of December.
Year to Date Member Credits - $13,464
Non-Member County Revenues – During the month of December there were 51 beds contracted to non-member counties at a rate of $63/day.

Allen County - 7 beds        Hardin County – 32 Beds       Mercer County – 12 Beds   
Monthly Total Non-Member Rent Revenue - $ 3,213
Year to Date Non-Member Rent Revenue - $92,589
December Average Daily Population –  18.4
    December Average Female Population  -  5.2    
Average Non-member Population – 1.6
Financial Report – 

Cash Report:

Operating Fund Balance 
12-31-2013
$ 639,400
Capital Fund Balance
12-31-2013
$ 235,384 
Board reviewed the 2013 Operating Budget.  We expended 89.17% of the 2013 Operating Budget.  
A summary of credit card purchases for November and December is included in the Board Packet.  A report of credit card activity will be included 

with the financial report each Board Meeting.  
Year End Transfer –   It was necessary to transfer funds into the PERS account.   Larry Siclair made motion to approve the transfer of $260.17 from the 

Staff Salaries account into the PERS account.  Kathy Nern 2nd the motion.  There was no further discussion.  Motion Carried. 

Fund Transfer - At the last Board Meeting the Board approved a Fund Transfer.  However, the auditor’s office requested specific information before 

completing the request.  The information the Auditor needs is included in the Board Packet.  Roy Miller motioned the Board approve the Fund Transfer 
as detailed in the Board Packet.  Request includes transferring $14,616 from the Operating Fund into the Capital Fund.  Perry Rupp 2nd the Motion.
Motion Carried.  Unanimous Ayes.  
2013 Carry-Over Purchase Orders – Board reviewed 2013 Carry – Over Purchase Orders.  These are projected December expenses that are paid in 
2014.  Any funds that are not needed will be closed out.  We will ask the Board to approve the 2013 Carry-overs when funds have been closed out or have 
been expended.
Online Student Log –According to the Ohio Revised Code, the district of residence is responsible for tuition expense.  However, we have had schools

Question tuition expense for the online students.  During the November Board Meeting the Board requested we include a log for the remainder of this 

school year tracking tuition billed and received for Online Students.  That report is included in the Board Packet.

Assistant Superintendent’s Report
GED –  April explained there was an issue she would like to present regarding the GED.  As Brian mentioned earlier the GED testing fee is now paid online with either a debit or credit card.  We would like to propose that NWOJDC pay the GED testing fee of $120 for member county youth.  We will continue to bill parents as we have in the past.  This should not be a significant expense.  Last year we only had three (3) youth take the GED.  There are pre-tests the youth take prior to taking the GED and now there may be a minimal cost for the pre-tests ($16).  
The Board suggested each candidate  have the opportunity to take the pre-test 2 times and the GED 1 time.  If additional testing is required we could ask the court for assistance.  Tom Mack motioned the Board approve $1,000 annually for GED testing.  That would cover the cost of six (6) youth.  Tom Von Deylen 2nd the motion. There was no further discussion. Motion Carried.  Unanimous Ayes.  
PREP Program – April received a letter from the PREP Program (Personal Responsibility Education Program).  This is the abstinence based program we have been offering detainees.  The program teaches pregnancy prevention, life skills and career development.  A copy of the letter is included in the Packet.
Personnel and Grievance Committee

Tom Mack motioned the Board enter into executive session with to discuss personnel and detainee issues.  Motion includes Judges remaining for the full session and Brian Patrick remaining for the first session.  Diane Collins 2nd the  motion.  Roll call vote was taken.  Unanimous Vote.
Board entered into executive session 9:30 a.m.

Board re-convened 10:15 a.m.

Tom Mack motioned the Superintendent’s salary at $69,500 for 2014.  Tom Kime 2nd the motion.  There was no further discussion. Motion Carried.  Unanimous Ayes.  
Facilities Committee

Heating Issues - Brian reported we are experiencing heating issues again.  When the temperature drops below freezing it is difficult to keep the end cells as warm as the other cells. This has been an ongoing issue.  Several years ago we installed the pre-heat coil.  It did bring the temperature up and there is sufficient air flow through the ductwork.  However, as air runs down the ductwork there is significant heat loss.  Cell D-1 may be hot while D-6 is cold.   At the time the pre-heat coil was installed it was suggested we insert an electric heat coil to warm the air before it gets to the last few end cells.   Heat coils would only need to be on when the heating system is operating.  At this point that may be an option.  Board directed the Superintendent to obtain quotes to correct heating issues.
Hand held Radios – Brian presented a quote to the Board for hand held radios.  The radios we currently use were purchased in 2007.  We have had them repaired.  However, batteries do not last and there are problems with the quality of communications.   

Brian Patrick only obtained one quote because Mohre Electronics, Inc. purchases a batch of FCC Licenses.  They allow NWOJDC to 

Piggy-back off their FCC License.  This is a cost savings for the facility.

Quote includes:
18 Motorola CP200 4-Watt, 4-Channel UFH Portable Radios complete with Heavy Duty LiION Battery Pack, Desk Top Multi-Rate Charges, Rubber Flex Antenna, Spring Loaded  Carry Clip, Two (2) Years Parts and Labor Warranty,


External Speaker Microphone with Hold In Clip, The use of Mohre Electronics Channel , programming and delivery to our location replace radios. 

 


Cost - $ 8,900.00

Tom Kime mentioned the radios would qualify as a Capital Funds purchase.  We anticipate the radios to service the facility for at least six (6) years.      

Tom Von Deylen motioned we purchase the radios and use Capital Funds for the purchase.  Tom Kime 2nd the motion.

There was no further discussion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes.  

Finance Committee  
NWOJDC received a grant from DYS in the amount of $10,000 for Correctional Counseling. The grant is specifically aimed at reducing recidivism.  Board directed us to contact the Fulton County Auditor’s office.  If the Auditor’s office recommends separate accounts to track the grant monies we are to set up the accounts.   

Program and Policy Committee 
Committee received copies of policy revisions.  However, the Committee has not had an opportunity to meet.  Diane would like to meet with the Committee to discuss proposed revisions and bring recommendations to the next meeting.   
Old Business 
No Old Business to discuss.
New Business

Financial Audit –NWOJDC is scheduled for the Bi-Annual Financial Audit in 2014.  The Auditor of State is offering NWOJDC the ‘Agreed Upon Procedures’ (AUP) audit.  The Fulton County Auditor’s office approves of the format and encouraged us to go with this option.  

April verified AUP would meet the American Corrections Association Accreditation requirements.

The information we have received from the Auditor explaining the Agreed Upon Procedures states:

“This audit would involve the Auditor of State performing a list of test procedures over cash, receipts, disbursements and budgetary compliance.  The report would simply list any exception to these procedures. There could be significant cost savings.
No opinion would be issued on the financial statements.”

NWOJDC would be eligible for the AUP audit for two (2) audit cycles.  

Tom VonDeylen motioned the Board approve the Agreed Upon Procedures Audit.  Roy Miller 2nd the motion.  There was no further discussion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes.  

Board Meeting Schedule – According to our By-laws scheduled Board Meetings fall on the second Tuesday of the month.  The November meeting falls on Veteran’s Day, November 11, 2014.  The Board Meeting Schedule will be discussed at the March meeting.

Board Meeting Attendance – It was suggested there be a policy in place that addresses Board Meeting attendance.   There is a policy that states if a Commissioner is not able to attend a Board Meeting another Commissioner may attend the meeting in his/her stead.  This Board serves an important function.  What we do for youth now may help them to become better citizens in the future.  Regular attendance to meetings is important. 
It was suggested we poll Board Members and discuss the issue at the March meeting.  Perhaps there are scheduling conflicts that make it difficult for members to attend Tuesday meetings and another meeting day would be better.  
Meeting Adjourned – 10:40 a.m.
Next meeting scheduled for March 11, 2014
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